DECEMBER 18, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

b.
Public Hearing and Action on Boulevard Heights Alley Vacation, alley between South Maple Road on the west and Collingwood Drive on the east, and between Jackson Avenue to the north and Abbott Avenue to the south.  A request to vacate the existing alley – Staff Recommendation

Pulcipher explained the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

Basil Lagos, owner of Arbor West Plaza, located along South Maple Road, said he had three tenants in the plaza who ran their businesses to support their families.  These tenants have spent their life savings to run their businesses, he said.  If the alley were to be closed, he said, it would be a hardship on the tenants because of the loss of access.  He did not think it would be a good idea to close the alley, noting that it was very difficult to access this site from South Maple Road.  The alley provided the easiest access, he said.  He was concerned that closing the alley would force his tenants to go out of business, stating that small business was the backbone of this country.   

John Lagos, representing property owners and tenants of Arbor West Plaza, submitted his statement, which he read to the Planning Commission (statement on file).  He informed Commission members that this alley was used by the public on a daily business for access to the businesses adjoining the alley.  The alley was also used by the public for placement of dumpsters and other unsightly business effects, as well as for public utilities, he said.  He expressed concern that a private developer has petitioned to have the alley vacated, when then alley was used by the public in many different ways.  He noted that there was no site plan associated with the request, adding that he believed the alley vacation should only be considered as part of a site plan.  He did not understand on what, if the Planning Commission were to recommend approval, an approval would be based.  He stated that even the business owners along the alley who have expressed their support gave their support as long as a successful development were to replace it.  He believed closing the alley would cause great harm and asked the Planning Commission to not allow the alley to be closed, especially without a site plan.  

Marc Levy, 1419 Coler Road, stated that the snowstorm that occurred last Sunday was indicative of why the alley was not necessary for businesses to function, noting that the snow in the alley was not plowed by the City to maintain access.  He questioned the importance of the alley.  He stated that 14 months ago all of the property owners adjacent to the alley submitted letters in support of the alley vacation, with one of those owners withdrawing their support since then.  He stated that this has been a very lengthy process, working four years to gather all of the necessary approvals.  It was his hope that the Planning Commission would recommend approval of the alley vacation for the second time, and that he would soon be in front of the Planning Commission with a site plan for developing this property.

Enter Pratt.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Emaus, to rescind its motion of June 5, 2007 which recommended that the Mayor and City Council approve the Boulevard Heights Alley Vacation subject to the petitioner obtaining site plan approval for a redevelopment project on the site which would allow continued access between all neighboring properties on the block equivalent to that existing at the time of the vacation.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Emaus, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Boulevard Heights Alley Vacation, with the condition that easements are maintained for public utilities. 

Potts stated that she was in favor of keeping the alley open because she believed in reasonable access for all properties.  She stated that access for the small commercial plaza on Maple Road was either from the alley or from Maple, noting that the Maple Road ingress and egress was very difficult.  She clarified that if the alley were vacated, the commercial plaza would receive the portion of the alley adjacent to the plaza, leaving that access intact.

Pulcipher stated that this was correct.

Potts stated that while it may not be Arbor West Plaza’s favorite way of access, there would still would be two access points.  She was satisfied with vacating this alley.

Pratt said he had no real objection to vacating the alley as long as development were going to occur, but he did not see a significant need to vacate it now without a development proposal.  He supported the first motion to rescind the previous vote, but said he would vote against the second motion.

Carlberg asked the impact on a proposed redevelopment on this site would be if the alley were not vacated.

Lloyd stated that based on earlier conversations with the representatives of the development, their desire was for the City to take action on the alley vacation in advance of their commitment to preparing a site plan.  Based on that initial discussion, he said, they may not move forward without the alley vacation.  However, he said, they may also be compelled to move forward with a site plan, which would be subject to vacation of the alley.

Lowenstein agreed that the two motions should be voted on separately.  She was not certain that she wanted to go on record as saying that she categorically opposed vacating alleys, but said she was close to doing that because she has seen instances in town where there have been questions over the ownership of an alley, leading to private owners blackmailing others for paying for an access that should have been a public space.  She agreed that if a site plan were to be submitted and the City believed it represented an overwhelming reason for vacating the alley, then it would make sense to address it.  Or it would make sense to consider something where there would be an easement, she said.  She believed there were a number of different scenarios that would accommodate development here without going to an extreme result of denying access to adjoining property owners.

Emaus said it was his impression that the City had no interest in either maintaining the public right-of-way or doing anything with it in the future.  The parcels in question were underutilized and in disrepair, he said, and it would be beneficial to the City for the property to be redeveloped.  Personally, he would never spend hundreds of thousands of dollars for a site plan without a final answer on the alley.  He believed there has been enough evidence of desire on the part of the property owner to redevelop this site and all of the adjacent property owners, except for one, have voiced their support of the alley vacation.  Cross easements for access would be created, he said, as well as a public utility easement.  He saw no compelling reason for the City to keep maintaining ownership of a public alley to have a say about the site plan, as the City would have this when the site plan was formally submitted.   

Carlberg thought it was compelling that the present owners of adjacent properties, except for one, were willing to vacate the alley.  This area was ripe for redevelopment, she said.  She noted that the one person objecting to the alley vacation would still have two access points to his property, thereby enabling him to maintain access to the existing businesses.  She thought there was a financial consideration for anyone willing to develop this property because using part of the alley for the redevelopment was a significant impediment.  Given the economic times, she said, she didn’t know if it were in the City’s best interest to make it difficult for someone to redevelop a site when it was in the City’s best interest to see it developed.

Potts said she would be more comfortable with this is Commission had something to review that resembled a site plan.  She was concerned about the City protecting itself and assumed that the ownership of all of the properties was researched.  She questioned whether the City would be able to protect itself against a site plan with a building placed over the public utilities.  She could understand why a developer would not want to pay too much as far as a detailed site plan was concerned, but suggested that perhaps there was a way to provide an area plan that showed where the buildings and parking would be located in order to see if they potentially could meet City standards.  She normally believed in keeping alleys, as they had so many uses, but in this area, she said, if all of the adjacent properties had other means of access, she believed the alley could be vacated without an area or site plan.

Westphal clarified that the vacation of this alley would not be tied to access for any of the adjacent properties.

Pulcipher replied that the easement noted in the motion would be for public utilities, not access.

Westphal asked if the alley vacation could be tied to a promise of access in the abstract.

Lloyd replied no.  He stated that the access issues could be reviewed as part of a site plan.  With regard to the alley vacation, he said, it was the Planning Commission’s role to make a determination based on a finding of whether or not the alley was necessary for public access.  He said this was what the Planning Commission needed to base its recommendation on.  

Mahler stated that if this were a crowded commercial district on the fringe of or in the downtown, he would be inclined to vote against the vacation.  However, he said, since it was on the edge of town and there were two curb cuts to the Arbor West Plaza, he was more comfortable with the vacation.

Bona stated that the size of the lots on this block was one of the main reasons why this alley ultimately might be important.  If the redevelopment of this property did not move forward, she said, there would be several small sites with curb cuts located close to each other near the second busiest intersection in the City.  Because of this, she would be uncomfortable vacating the alley without knowing what would happen with the redevelopment.  It was possible she could be convinced otherwise, she said, with a site plan.

Carlberg stated that the diagram showed the middle of the block that was intended for redevelopment.  That left only the corners of the block that would have a concern about access, she said.  She said Midas Muffler was not here tonight asking the Planning Commission to do something about their access, nor were the owners at the other end of Collingwood.  The only one before Commission expressing concern was Arbor West Plaza, she said, which clearly had two access points.  She was not sure whose interest the Planning Commission was trying to anticipate considering.  She thought the Planning Commission was off the mark trying to anticipate everything that would happen on this site, noting that the developer of the middle parcel would design the site with the best possible access for the development.

A vote on the motion to rescind the June 5, 2007 motion showed:



YEAS:

Bona, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:

None



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion carried.

A vote on the motion to recommend approval of the alley vacation showed:



YEAS:
Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Potts



NAYS:
Bona, Lowenstein, Pratt, Westphal



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion failed.
